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January 31, 2018 

 

The Honorable Mayor and City Council Members 

City of Bondurant 

200 2nd Street NE, POB 37 

Bondurant, Iowa 50035 

 

RE: FY 2018/2019 Budget and Tax Levy 

 

Dear Mayor Sullivan and City Council Members: 

 

Submitted for your review and consideration is the 2018-2019 Proposed Budget for the City of 

Bondurant.  The budget provides the financial plan for all City funds and activities for the fiscal 

year beginning July 1, 2018 and ending June 30, 2019.  The tax levy rate is proposed to be 

$13.78948 per thousand dollars of taxable valuation, which is $.05 less than the current levy of 

$13.83440.  

 

This budget reflects the City's priorities of not only maintaining, but enhancing, strong core 

services of public safety and public works.   It also provides necessary funding to begin, continue 

or complete a number of capital projects, detailed later in this narrative.  The budget reflects 

discussion and direction given at Council meeting and the Council strategic planning session.   

 

The budget includes operational funding to maintain current staffing levels, which includes the 

Public Works Director position for which recruitment is currently underway. Additionally, the 

budget includes funding for an additional position in the Fire Department and in the Public Works 

Department, to assist primarily with water needs. A significant portion of the cost for the Fire 

Position would be offset by collections from a possible rental inspection program. Staff is 

currently finalizing a proposal for council consideration. (If the rental inspection program were 

not to be adopted, the Fire position would need to be put on hold for another year.) 

 

Larger capital equipment purchases in the budget include an ambulance, replacement of heart 

monitors, extrication equipment, and high-pressure firefighting equipment. The ambulance and 

heart monitors are part of the GO Bond anticipated to be issued in August 2018.  

 

The capital spending plan reflects council priorities set by council last year and affirmed earlier 

this year.  The priorities which rose to the top include the completion of the first phase of the 

Bondurant Recreational Sports Complex expansion; 88th Street Overlay (Hubbell to 2nd Ave NE), 

Lincoln Street Storm Sewer Paving; 2nd Street NW Culvert replacement; Paine Heights Lift 

Station Pump Upsize, NW Sewer Extension; Pleasant Street NE Overlay (2nd Street NE to NE 86th 

Ave) and a downtown parking project. Additionally, when balancing the capital needs with 

proposed GO Bond issue for August; staff was able to accelerate the park development projects in 

Efnor Estates and Pleasant Grove and recommends advancing those projects from FY 21 to FY 

19. In total, the FY 19 budget includes $488,534 in capital equipment/maintenance expenditures 

and $3,938,000 in capital projects, totaling $4,426,534 in planned capital expenditures. 

 

 



 

 

Revenues and Expenditures 

The City’s overall proposed expenditures for FY 19 are $12,508,441 and the re-estimated expenses for FY 18 are $8,959,769.  

The funding for capital projects is the primary reason for the increase in expenses. Other increases can be attributed to the new 

proposed positions as well as normal budget drivers such as rising contractual and vendor costs. 

 

The following graph shows how the City’s funds are proposed to be spent. 
 

                            
 In order to pay for the services that the City provides and the capital improvement projects, the City collects property taxes, 

charges fees for service, applies for and is fortunate quite often to receive grants and donations, receives reimbursements, and 

issues debt.  Following is a graph showing the sources of the City’s revenues.    
 

                             



 

 

 

General Fund 
The City maintains many “funds” within the City budget. (An explanation of funds and how they interact is included as part of 

this budget packet.)  The General Fund supports the bulk of the City’s operations and the operations most identified with the 

City, such as Fire, Parks, Library, and Law Enforcement.  The Fire, Parks, Recreation, Library, and Administrative operations are 

funded primarily with General Fund and Trust and Agency dollars.  Some grants and donations are also included in the General 

Fund. Donations and revenue from Parks and Recreation programs help fund those operations.  Other General Fund revenues 

consist of property taxes, licenses and permits, fines, miscellaneous revenues and charges for services.  Other funds, such as 

Water, Stormwater, Sewer (Wastewater) and Trust and Agency (Employee Benefits), are charged an administrative service fee to 

offset the support provided by administrative staff.  This is reflected in the budget through transfers.  Following is a graph 

showing how the General Fund is broken down by expenditure category.  Total General Fund expenditures, as shown below are 

$2,843,532.   

 

The General Fund expenditures are expected to match General Fund Expenses in FY19, although some expenditures in the 

General Fund this year will be filed for reimbursement from the TIF fund in the following fiscal year. These expenses include 

legal, planning, and salary fees apportioned to economic development efforts in TIF districts.  

 

                                               
 

Following is a comparison of how cities in Iowa with populations between 3,000 and 9,999 spend general fund dollars. This 

information was published by the League of Cities and is for FY17. This gives you a rough idea of how Bondurant compares. 

(Please note that our public safety expenditures are a larger percentage this year due to some large capital purchases in the Fire 

Department.)  

 

                                                          
                                                        



 

 

 

 

Special Revenue Funds 
Special Revenue Funds contain proceeds from a specific source and are required by law to be accounted for separately and used 

for a specific purpose.  Examples include Road Use Tax (RUT) and Employee Benefits (T&A).   

 

Public Works operations are funded primarily with Road Use Tax and Employee Benefits dollars.  Any remaining expenses are 

augmented with General Fund dollars or debt service dollars.  The legislature increased the gas tax, which translated into 

additional funding that the City receives from Road Use Tax.  The City also conducted a special census which contributed to an 

increase in Road Use Tax funding. The City anticipates receiving $660,000 in Road Use Taxes in FY 19. Following is a graph 

showing a history of Road Use Tax collections. 
 

 

                         
 

TIF Special Revenue Funds 
Tax Increment Financing (TIF) expenditures are reported in a separate category on the State budget documents.  The use of TIF 

dollars is restricted to certain projects within an urban renewal area or can be used to repay debt for urban renewal projects.  In 

FY 19, the City is projected to receive a total of $481,622 in TIF property taxes.  This revenue pays for economic development 

rebates and expenses, as well as some debt service, such as the bond that was issued to purchase land for the Bondurant 

Recreational Sports Complex expansion. TIF is also used to pay for costs that are directly connected with economic 

development.  Some downtown parking improvements are budgeted in FY19, which will be paid for with TIF and will also 

require an urban renewal plan amendment.  Staff is currently working with legal counsel to prepare the necessary amendments 

and proceedings for Council consideration. 

 

Debt Services Fund 
The Debt Services Fund is dedicated for the payment of the principal and interest on the City’s long term debt.  Revenue for this 

fund comes from property tax or from TIF, but can also come from other fund transfers.  Following is a graph comparing 

Bondurant’s per capita outstanding obligations with similarly situated communities. The average per capita outstanding 

obligation for the comparison group is $2403.40, or $905.17 more than the City of Bondurant. This is an indication that the City 

has been very conservative with debt issuance and attentive to the levy rate.  
 

             
                                



 

 

 

The FY19 budget includes the issuance of bonds for various capital projects, including a larger bond for the extension of sewer 

infrastructure in the northwestern part of the community. 

 

The Enterprise Funds 

Enterprise Funds are often referred to as “proprietary.”  These funds account for operations that function in a manner similar to a 

business, usually city utilities.  Bondurant’s main enterprise funds are water, sewer (wastewater), and stormwater.   

 

As discussed later under Capital Projects, the City is facing the need for some major investment in infrastructure, however no rate 

adjustments in either water or sewer are recommended at this time. A rate adjustment for garbage, recycling, and stormwater is 

potential at some point in the near future. Staff anticipates receiving notice of increase from the garbage and recycling providers, 

an adjustment that will have to be passed through to the end user. Last year, the City absorbed the rate adjustment and paid for it 

with fund balances, however, that is not sustainable for another year.  

 

Included in the FY 18 year-end budget is funding for stormwater improvements along Grant Street and in Drainage District 30. 

In the FY19 budget, there is funding allocated for the relocation of Mud Creek and improvements to the 2nd Street NW culvert. 

Additionally, funds are budgeted to bring infrastructure to the new industrial project site, a good portion of which will eventually 

be recovered through a sewer connection fee district. The Water Department also has $100,000 budgeted for water meter 

replacement. 

 

 

Personnel 
The bulk of the City’s budget for FY19 is driven by capital projects and personnel costs.  The City currently has 16 regular, 

full-time and 4 part-time regular authorized positions, as well as two crossing guards.  (Not all positions are currently 

occupied.)   

 

Of the 16 current full-time employees: 5 are in Public Works; 2 in Fire, 3 in Library; 2 in Administration; 1 in an 

administrative support roles; 1 in customer service/utility billing; 1 in city records; and 1 in Parks and Recreation.  

Approximately 35 paid on call employees comprise the rest of the employees in the Fire Department.   A current 

organizational chart is included in your packet.   

 

There are two additional positions proposed in the FY19 budget. The first proposed position is in Public Works. The City has 

grown significantly in the past few years. When a Public Works employee resigned earlier this year, the Council made the 

determination to transform that position into a Public Works Director, which is currently under recruitment. The FY19 

enables the City to also replace the Public Works laborer position, which is a position that focuses on water needs. Both of 

these positions fulfill priorities outlined in the City Council’s adopted strategic priorities. 

 

The second position proposed in FY19 is in the Fire Department. This will enable the city to add coverage hours, further 

expending the times of the day when someone is in the station and able to respond immediately to the needs of a growing 

community. As mentioned earlier, the cost of this position is offset by revenue from a proposed rental inspection program. If 

the revenue from the inspection program were not available, the recommendation would be to put the position on hold until a 

different point in the near future. 

 

Future Issues 
As you know, in 2013, the State Legislature adopted measures which devalued the commercial property in the State of Iowa 

by 10%.  The legislation also reduced over a period of time, the valuation of apartment buildings from commercial to 

residential, meaning they will eventually be subject to the residential rollback.  As part of that legislation, the State made the 

commitment to cities to reimburse or “backfill” revenues losses related to commercial property devaluation. Bondurant 

anticipates receiving $44,700 in FY19 in backfill funding. While this is not a large amount, it does represent a salary for a 

full-time positon. The City understands that, while not likely this year, there is a potential loss of this funding due to the 

State’s budget condition. 

 

City staff is constantly looking for ways in which we can reduce expenditures, increase efficiencies or secure outside funding 

to help accomplish the City's goals.  To that end, in 2017, staff made changes to some contracts which will save $2,500 on an 

ongoing bases.  Examples include the changes made to the City’s cell phone plan and a vendor contract.  The City also 

secured grant funding for native plantings and the purchase of a blowup movie screen. The City also received reimbursement 

from trail grants in FY18. A number of grant applications for a variety of projects are currently outstanding and staff will 

continue to seek those opportunities to assist with the community’s needs. 



 

 

 

Following is a graph that compares Bondurant’s per capita expenditures with similarly situated communities. As you can see, 

the average per capita expenditure for these communities is $688.44, or $245.45 more than the City of Bondurant. The 

difference in expenditure is attributable to good stewardship, as well as somewhat restricted resources. 

 

 

          
 

 

 

 

Capital Updates 

This City is beginning and continuing a number of large capital projects.  The five year capital improvement plan is included 

with your budget. 

 

It should be worth noting here that there are significant identified needs for which no funding source has been identified.  There 

are ongoing needs in water and streets.  The City is facing several challenges both short term and long term. As the community 

grows so will the demand. The water distribution system is in need of some upgrades in the older part of the community as well 

as having the goal in mind of creating “loops” for continuity of service. 

 

Parks is another area in which capital improvements have been sporadic due to funding.  Funding for park equipment for the 

Efnor Estates and Pleasant Grove parks has been accelerated from FY21 to FY19 and is proposed to be part of the bond issue in 

August, 2018.  

 

Policy Initiatives/Accomplishments 

Throughout the past year, the City has taken on some major initiatives.  The City attracted a large industrial project and is 

working on the infrastructure for that project currently. The City also is working to bring the sewer under the creek at 15th St. SW 

as a bid alternate on that project. The City has also been in negotiations with a developer for additional downtown development. 

 

In the near future, the City plans to pursue the “certified site” process through the State of Iowa, which means that our property 

information will be immediately available for out of state inquiries and will give us a competitive edge.  There are currently only 

four properties in the Greater Des Moines metropolitan area with this designation.   

 

The City Council also took the initiative to expand the Bondurant Recreational Sports Complex. Staff met with representatives 

from both the Soccer Club and Little League to develop the plan for the fields. Currently, the project is back with the City’s 

engineers and will be rebid later this winter. The bids that came in late last year were rejected due to cost. Also in recent years, 

Council authorized the construction of a park shelter at City Park. 

 

Another small adjustment the City made this past year but one that has had a major impact is the purchase of a satellite water 

meter reading system that automates the process and enables staff to finish in a period of hours instead of days. 

 

The City also has been and will continue to work towards pedestrian safety enhancements. Bondurant recently partnered with the 

School District on a crosswalk at the high school, a partnership that saved the City money by being able to tap into the 

contractor’s buying power as they do the expansion project. The City also recently completed sidewalk construction at 2nd and 

Blaine.  There are many pedestrians who cross here to access the trail connection further south on Blaine. The additional 

sidewalk was constructed to accommodate pedestrians who use this path. Ultimately, the City still has the goal to install 



 

 

pedestrian lights to enhance the safety of the existing and future sidewalk crossings and is currently seeking grant funds to help 

offset the cost of the crossing lights.  

 

 

Upcoming issues 

When the City Council adopted adjustments to the tax abatement program, the Council indicated at that time that they would like 

to revisit the issue. The timeline for revisiting that is this spring and staff will schedule a study session for that discussion. 

Following is a graph that shows the City’s building permits for the past five calendar years. 

 
 

As identified in the Strategic Planning session, city staff will be working on a number of efforts this year. First, city staff is 

working on a staffing plan that will help us plot a better course as we anticipate staffing needs for a growing community. 

Additionally, staff will be working to cross-train employees for enhanced efficiency and will be putting a spotlight on safety, in 

an effort to reduce the City’s “mod” factor, which has significantly impacted the workers’ compensation rate the City pays. 

Additionally, staff will continue to work on refining the Capital Improvement plan and identifying resources to assist with the 

multitude of capital projects that are necessary. 

 

The City is currently in the process of master planning the area around Bondurant’s interstate access. Requests for qualifications 

are open and proposals are due February 8th.  

 

The City will be working to redesign the Bondurant website and associate branding in the upcoming year to 18 months, making it 

a hub for community information and enabling online registration for events, newsletters, etc. 

 

Reserve Levels 

The City’s General Fund reserve levels are currently slightly over 20%.  The City’s General Fund reserve is critical because it is 

the City’s only unrestricted reserve and staff will continue to watch this reserve level closely.  Utility reserve balances are 

adequate and the stormwater balance had been built up in anticipation of large capital projects, which are included in the FY 18 

and FY 19 budgets.   

 

Tax Rate/Residential Rollback 

The projected tax rate is $13.78948 per $1,000 of taxable valuation.  This rate is $.05 less than last year’s rate of $15.83440.  

Combined with the residential rollback rate of 55.6209%, the homeowner of a home with the median assessed value of $194,800 

in Bondurant will pay a total of $1,494.08 in City property taxes.  The stability of the City levy rate and the amount of taxes a 

property owner will actually pay is a primary objective in our budgeting.  With the City property taxes of $1,494.08, this means 

that for approximately $124.51 per month, the citizens and visitors of Bondurant receive 24 hour law enforcement and Fire 

protection; emergency medical services; recreational facilities and parks programming; road repair and reconstruction; capital 



 

 

projects upgrading the infrastructure they use every day; snow removal; and a host of other services and protections.  Following 

is a graph showing city property taxes based on average historical valuations. 

 

                                                       

  
 

 

While it is important that we are continually benchmarking against ourselves from year to year, it is also important that we 

compare ourselves with the market (other similar communities). There are three components to calculating property tax. They 

are: the assessed valuation, the residential rollback rate, and the levy rate. The following graph shows how Bondurant compares 

with other similar communities with regard to tax calculations. 

 

  
 

 

It is important to note that City property taxes are not the only taxes a resident pays.  To that end, the City works with the 

Bondurant-Farrar Community School District to try to contain costs for the end payer. The City has regular discussions with the 

School District and will continue to try to partner moving forward. 

 

This budget represents the culmination of Council priorities and financial planning.  It reflects a great deal of hard work and 

difficult choices that Council has undertaken past and present.  The oversight of the City’s finances is likely the most difficult 

and laborious task of any public official.  If there is anything either of us can do to make the information clearer or easier to 

understand, please do not hesitate to call on us. 
 

Thank you. 
 

Sincerely, 

 

 

 

Marketa Oliver 

City Administrator 

 Lori Dunham 

Finance Director 










































































































